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September 26, 2012
The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:
This letter transmits an ordinance that, if approved, will ratify the Technical Employees’ Association (Staff, Interest Arbitration) collective bargaining agreement (CBA) and memorandum of agreement (MOA) for the period of January 1, 2008, through December 31, 2013.  This CBA covers approximately 55 employees in the Department of Transportation (DOT), Transit Division.
Employees covered by this CBA are the engineers, project and construction managers, project control, real estate, environmental, permit, and administrative staff that make up most of the Design and Construction Section in the Transit Division of DOT.  The staff is responsible for the planning, design, and construction of new facilities; and upgrades to existing facilities that support providing transit service to the public.  These include facilities on the seven transit bases, passenger facilities (such as Transit Centers, bus stop improvements, park-and-ride lots, and garages), and the trolley overhead wiring.  In addition, the staff provides technical support on a variety of engineering issues; manages Transit properties; provides environmental documentation on Transit projects; and manages the associated accounting and contract procurement activities to deliver the work.

This is the first negotiated CBA for this bargaining unit.  It was first certified as a bargaining unit in 2001 following a certification process that started approximately in 1996.  Since that time, negotiations have reached impasse and resulted in two arbitrated agreements in 2005 and 2008.  The parties were scheduled to start arbitration for a third time on May 21, 2012, after reaching impasse again and going through Public Employment Relations Commission mediation in August 2011.  On April 26, the parties met in a final settlement conference and were successful in reaching agreement thereby avoiding the cost of arbitration.
The majority of the language in the CBA mirrors that of the previous arbitrated agreements.  An exception is language that will move employees from their current unique medical plan to the same medical plan that covers the majority of County employees.  There are also grammatical and other minor revisions that clarify and/or bring the language into agreement with actual current practice.
This CBA contains potential improvements in efficiency, accountability, and productivity for the County by adding language regarding the ability to reopen negotiations, if necessary, in conjunction with the implementation of the common biweekly payroll system; the countywide standardization of pay practices and Fair Labor Standards Act work weeks; and by providing for the use of mediation as a part of the grievance procedure.

The wage settlement for 2008 through 2010 is consistent with the cost-of-living adjustments (COLAs) in effect for this unit under the previous arbitrated agreements.  The COLAs for 2011 through 2013 follow the standard County settlement agreed to with other labor organizations.  This agreement also includes a one and one-half percent market adjustment effective January 1, 2008.  In addition, effective with the implementation of this agreement, all current employees will receive a onetime lump sum payment of $2,000.
Also transmitted with this CBA is a separate MOA regarding a wage reopener.  It served as a means to reach agreement and conclude negotiations.  The MOA addresses an issue important to the County which is the wage reopener language contained in the MOA by and between King County and the King County Coalition of Labor Unions addressing the 2011 budget crisis.
These agreements further the goals of the County’s Strategic Plan including the following areas:

· Service Excellence:  this agreement will help ensure a continuity of County services that are responsive to community needs in providing transit facilities.

· Financial Stewardship:  by adopting the wage reopener language and inclusion in the same County medical plans.

· Quality Workforce:  by ensuring fair wages and benefits in order to recruit and retain good employees.
The settlement reached is a product of good faith collective bargaining between King County and the Association.  The agreement compares favorably with other settlements and is within our capacity to finance.  This agreement has been reviewed by the Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, Civil Division.

Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance.  This important legislation will allow King County to continue to provide King County residents with community needs in providing transit facilities.

If you have questions, please contact Patti Cole-Tindall, Director, Office of Labor Relations, at 206-296-4273.
Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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